Minutes of the Meeting of Slip End Parish Council held on Monday 6th July 2020.

This was a virtual meeting held on Zoom.
Present: Councillors: Mr. Paul Cooper (Chairman); Mrs. S Minnighan; Mr. T Hooker; Mrs C Beeton; 
Mr. S Patterson; Mr. P Shaw; Mrs C Brennan
P Segal (Clerk)
Ward Councillor: Cllr. K Collins (part meeting)
Apologies: Cllr E Perry.
Members of the public: Seventeen members of the public were present.
This meeting was chaired by Cllr. Cooper.
20/21/21
Declarations of Interest


Cllr. Hooker expressed an interest in item 6 on the Agenda and made the following statement;


“My declaration on my official Election Nomination said “say no to more housing development.”
I am generally opposed to more, new house building, but I have come to this meeting with an open mind.”

Cllr Hooker also informed the Chair that he would be audio recording the meeting.

The Clerk also informed Members that he would be recording the meeting.
20/21/22
Meeting Open to the Public.


One resident wished to speak about the two new Planning Applications in Woodside Road.

She said that the developments are in the Green Belt, and trees will be lost. 
Also, the road is liable to flooding. 

One of the proposed entrances is on a bend and the other facing a T-Junction, making both dangerous.

The end house in the second development is very near an existing house.

The developments were not in the Neighbourhood Plan.

Another resident, a retired pilot, was concerned that in the event of a plane coming down, more 
houses would be lost and deaths would occur if more houses were built on existing fields.

One resident was concerned that the Parish Council had already discussed these applications.

The Chair assured the meeting that these applications had not been discussed prior to the meeting, 
and all the Members have come to the meeting with no pre-determined opinions.
20/21/23
Minutes of recent meetings.
The minutes of the meeting held on 8th June 2020 were read and approved. 

The following resolution was then proposed by Cllr. Minnighan and seconded by Cllr. Brennan
To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 8th June 2020
and to authorise the Chair to sign them.

The resolution was passed unanimously. 
20/21/24
Report by Ward Councillor

Cllr. Collins said that Cllr. Perry is making good progress, albeit with some residual medical restrictions, and may be joining future virtual meetings.

The Local Plan Inspector is asking for additional evidence, and existing documentation will need to be expanded to show how they gained their conclusions.

The Sustainability Appraisals are being refreshed.
The land West of Luton is not proposed as a modification. No changes are proposed.

Cllr. Collins said he had been contacted by a resident about speeding in Woodside.

The Chair explained the proposed changes to Woodside Road speed limits, and the location of the new speed table.

Although these changes are not near the location of the resident, it was requested that the Clerk detail these changes to the resident, once Cllr. Collins passes their contact details to the Clerk. (K.C, P.S)


Cllr. Minnighan asked why the Markyate Road Care Village site was up for sale.
Cllr. Collins said that Black Shu are not Care Village operators and always intended to sell on the land with associated planning permissions.
20/21/25
Planning Matters
1. CB/20/02009/FULL – Land between 30 and 32 Woodside Road, Lower Woodside – Erection of two semi detached houses.

Cllr Hooker said he had visited the site, and wishes to make the following comments;
1. The proposed development is inappropriate as it is in the Green Belt.

2. The development is contrary to Section 15 of the National Planning Policy Framework 2019
3. The development was not in the Neighbourhood Plan

4. The site forms part of the previous Planning Application that was rejected previously by planners 

Cllr Hooker proposed that the Parish Council object to this Planning Application.
Cllr Minnighan said she had also visited the site and felt that this development was better than the last one and was in favour of acceptance.

The Chair asked for a show of hands, and only Cllr. Minnighan was in favour of the development. All other Members voted for objection. 

The Clerk was asked to log an objection on the grounds of;

1. The Development is in the Green Belt

2. The development is contrary to Section 15 of the National Planning Policy Framework 2019

3. The development was not in the Neighbourhood Plan

4. The road is liable to flooding.
2. CB/20/02118/OUT – Land north of 34 Woodside Road – Erection of 10 Affordable Houses.

Cllr Hooker said he had visited the site, and wishes to make the following comments;

1. The proposed development is inappropriate as it is in the Green Belt.
2. The development is contrary to Section 15 of the National Planning Policy Framework 2019. 
3. The development was not in the Neighbourhood Plan

4. There is a major issue for the safety of pedestrians as there is no footpath.
Cllr. Hooker proposed that the Parish Council object to this Planning Application

Cllr Minnighan said she thought that the crescent idea worked well and hid some of the development from the houses across the road. Footpaths would be put in as part of the development.

Cllr Brennan felt that the field behind the houses may well be developed at a later date.

Cllr Minnighan said the gradient is so steep that it would be impossible to develop. Also, the Planning Officer would not allow it.

The Chair asked for a show of hands by Members and Cllr. Minnighan was the only Councillor 
in favour of the development. All others objected to it.

The Clerk was asked to log an objection on the grounds of;

1. The Development is in the Green Belt

2. The development is contrary to Section 15 of the National Planning Policy Framework 2019

3. The development was not in the Neighbourhood Plan

4. The road is liable to flood.

5. The development is not in keeping with the local area

6. The access to the development has safety issues for both pedestrians and cars.

3. CB/20/02171/FULL – 49 Front Street, Slip End – Side Extension to Main House

Cllr Minnighan said this Planning Application should be supported as the side wall has serious

structural issues, and has to be demolished and re-built anyway.

After a short discussion, it was agreed to support this Planning Application.

20/21/26
Angus Brewer Fund



Cllr. Minnighan said they have now had a meeting.



Playing Fields have had an offer of funding, even though the work on the showers has been started.



No further news on the resident representative put forward for the Committee.

Cllr Patterson said the Village Hall will be closed for the Summer due to having some essential  building work being carried out.

The Chair said that the heating at the Village Hall seemed old and not efficient.

Cllr Patterson said he agreed, but wanted to get the building work completed before any other projects are looked at. 
20/21/27
Crawley Playground and Youth Shelter

The Playground is still closed due to specific Government guidelines regarding signage and 

Risk Assessments arriving late.

Draft copies of signage had previously been circulated to Members.

Cllr Minnighan and our Contractor Andy Prothero will be meeting at the Playground this week to discuss signage and completing a Risk Assessment.

It was expected that the playground would re-open next week.

20/21/28
Grass Cutting Contract


Cllr. Hooker has not progressed this further since the last meeting.



The Clerk informed Members last week that Mr. Prothero intends to retire at the end of March 2022.

As Mr. Prothero`s contract ends in March 2021, the Clerk asked members if we could extend his contract by one year so that all Mr. Prothero`s work can be combined into one new contract.

There will be a small inflationary increase in his current fee in 2021/22.
After a short discussion, this was unanimously agreed.

20/21/29
Community Improvement Fund


Grove Road Fly Tipping Sign.



This sign has been pushed at an angle due to road contractors piling spoil against it.



It was felt that we should ask the contractors to put it right or pay for this to be fixed.

In reality this may take some time, to happen, and after a short discussion, it was agreed to ask local contractor Andy Prothero to fix it in place again. (S.M)
Fly Tipping
Cllr. Minnighan has a useful contact at CBC and we will forward them a list of fly tipping hot spots.

The more instances that CBC get fly tipping reports, the more likely that they will take enforcement action.

Planters

The hanging baskets are in place.

The new planters at Ross Way are in place, and another planter is needed at a total cost of £500. 
The following resolution was then proposed by Cllr. Beeton and seconded by Cllr. Brennan
To approve the purchase of one new planter, plants, and soil at a total cost of £500.
The resolution was passed unanimously. 
20/21/30
Community Projects Group Update


Cllr Minnighan had previously circulated details of the CPG Grants being approved.



There may be some other late applications for grants being put forward in September.



Cllr Hooker felt that all grants should be submitted at one go.

The Chair said this is how it is usually done, but this year some were late in being submitted due to the pandemic.



He also said that all the CPG costs should also be submitted up front. 

Cllr Minnighan said that some CPG members that are not Councillors, felt that the full CPG Budget should be given up front and any excess then returned to the Parish Council at a later date.
Cllr Patterson said that there should be a reserve built in for emergency situations.

The Chair said the CPG is a valuable organisation.
20/21/31
Highways and Footpaths

The Footpath Report was discussed and had no issues apart from footpath three.

This gate is being sorted with the farmer.



Cllr Minnighan said that another Summer Street resident has contacted her regarding parking.



She said she would be happy to draft a questionnaire to gage residents views about holiday parking.

The Chair said the only solution was to either build a car park or ask residents if they wish to pay for 

a residents parking scheme.

Cllr Shaw suggested delaying any decision due to the current lack of flights from the airport.
This was agreed

The Clerk had asked for the Resident Parking Scheme costs several times before without success, and it was agreed to ask Cllr Collins to again try and obtain costings.
Cllr Hooker said he would be supportive of whatever the residents wish, but his experience points to a rough 50/50 split on paying for such a scheme.

20/21/32
Parish Trees



The Claydown Way trees will be cut on 9th July.



The St. Andrews Close TPO tree will be trimmed, and because of its size, the work is badly needed.
20/21/33
Accounts for Payment

Prior to the meeting The Clerk had circulated the schedule below (Appendix A) to Members for approval. The payments were unanimously approved, having been proposed by Cllr. Shaw
and seconded by Cllr. Hooker
Cheques were signed by Cllr Minnighan and Cllr Patterson
20/21/34
Local Plan Update

Cllr Shaw asked if we should reply to the request for comments on the Local Plan, as it seems that it has been sub divided into three “mini plans”

The Chair asked the Clerk to contact Caddington Parish Council if they are happy to draft a joint response via Roger Shrimplin. (P.S)
20/21/35
Policing



The Chair said the recent crime statistics were not too bad, compared to last month.

20/21/36
Closing Comments

There had been some residents communications regarding Nos 4 and 5 Ross Way, and the condition of the houses there.
CBC wish to Compulsory Purchase both houses, refurbish them and add to their housing stock.

This process may well take more than a year to complete.

There had been a complaint of a mattress dumped outside a garage in St.Andrews Close.

The complainant was informed that the garages are private land and the Parish Council have no powers to remove it.

The Public Rights dates have now been extended by the request of the Auditors.

The Inspection dates are now between 17th August and 28th of September 2020. 

The meeting was then closed at 8.35 pm.


Date of next meeting – 7th September 2020
Signed…………………………………………………..             Date……………………………………………

Chair



The meeting was then opened up to the public

There were no comments


Appendix A
Cheques for Payment

       

      July 2020

Payee



Reason


Amount
Cheq Num.

Ray Foster

Internal Audit Fee


£100-00
100645

A Prothero

Storage fee



£60-00
100646

A Prothero

Gardening June 2020

£573-99
100647

P Segal

Clerks Salary June 2020

£849-21
100648

P Segal

Clerks Expenses June 20

£126-79
100649

HMRC

PAYE and N.I  Q1


£912-49
100651

CPG


Grant 2020



£6220-66
100652
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